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COURTHOUSE

Dear Councilmember Ferguson:

The 2010 Budget Ordinance (Ord. 16717) included the following Department of Development and Environmental Services (DDES) proviso (Section 84, P1) as amended by Ordinance 16761:

Of this appropriation, $1,500,000 in expenditures and fifteen FTEs from the land use, building or fire marshal divisions shall not be expended or encumbered after ((March)) June 1, 2010, unless a permit fee increase for the department of development and environmental services is enacted by ordinance before that date.
In response to the proviso, I will not be proposing a fee increase at this time, but I am pleased to introduce for your consideration my strategy for developing a sustainable fee structure and reorganization plan for DDES.  

In 1999, DDES was directed to function as a self-supporting entity funded in largest part from charges collected for processing building and land use permits.  For 2010, DDES’ total projected revenue is $17.8 million.  Ninety percent of this amount is forecasted to be derived from charges collected from permit review and inspection.  The remaining ten percent of the department’s projected revenue comes from the General Fund, to support code enforcement and rural services programs.
With the recent downturn in the economy, fewer customers are submitting building and land use applications to the department. DDES’ revenue associated with permit charges has fallen precipitously.  Accordingly, the department has responded by downsizing its staff in line with the lower volume of permit activity.  DDES staffing decreased from nearly 400 FTEs in 2000 to 147.5 FTEs at the beginning of 2010.

The department’s permit charges, established by King County Code Title 27, are determined in three ways: 1) Valuation charges are typically associated with the structural review and inspection of building permits and are based on the calculated value of the new construction; 2) Fixed Fee charges are typically associated with smaller and routine permit activities such as the inspection of fire sprinkler systems; and 3) Hourly charges are typically associated with the review and inspection of larger land use permits.  The hourly rate is typically applied to DDES activities not otherwise based upon a valuation or fixed fee
.  The current hourly rate is $140 per hour.  DDES fees established through King County Code Title 27 have not changed since 2004.
I have evaluated the current financial position of the department and considered how its fees can be restructured to provide a sustainable revenue source for the future.  Accordingly, instead of requesting a fee increase at this time, I have a three-part proposal:

1.
Maintain Current Fee Structure and Hourly Rates on Short-term Basis
I do not believe an increase to DDES fees can be justified at this time for several reasons.  First, though the economy may be recovering, the region is still amid a devastating downturn.  Second, the region’s employers and industries need assistance so they can rebound.  Third, calculating a new hourly rate for DDES using the current rate model at this time is not consistent with the fundamental issue that the current rate model needs reconsideration.  Heavy reliance on an hourly rate structure can create uncertainty for customers and undermine DDES employee efforts to provide responsive customer service.  Asking for a higher hourly rate at this time without re-evaluating the hourly rate model would exacerbate these concerns.
As a result, layoff notices were issued to fifteen employees.  Several of these employees have found other employment or exercised other options to leave DDES.  Without an increase in permit fees, those employees who have not found an alternative by 
May 31, 2010 will be laid off.
2.
Shift From Hourly Rates to More Fixed Fees for Many DDES Services
DDES implemented an hourly rate approach in 2004, and over time some unwanted characteristics have developed.
Many of DDES’ customers voice concern that they are unable to control expenses on their applications.  In addition, they feel it is inappropriate to charge for simple services (such as gaining clarification on a complex code requirement) that other jurisdictions provide for much less money or without any charge.  On the other side of the counter, DDES staff voice frustration about their need to achieve billable hour targets at the expense of providing patient and thorough customer service.

My goal is to establish a new rate structure in DDES based on fixed fees to the greatest extent practicable.  Presently, DDES processes approximately 120 different chargeable permit activities.  I am recommending that we review each of those activities and make a determination whether a shift from hourly to fixed fees would be appropriate while ensuring that we accomplish cost recovery.  My intent is to shift to a greater reliance on fixed-fee permits, which would provide greater predictability and transparency to customers, because the applicant would know the total charges before submitting the permit.

Fortunately, DDES has collected a significant amount of historical data on staff hours spent on each permit type.  With this data the department can readily review how long on average it has taken to process a particular type of permit, then evaluate that result in light of new, improved processes and industry standards.
I recognize that average processing times will not apply to especially complex projects or sites, so a rate structure that adequately recovers DDES’ actual costs will have to be developed carefully, taking into account historical data.  Additionally, there will be some permit types that logically cannot be based on a fixed fee because they can take years to process and have many unpredictable elements.  However, I believe the core business can move to fixed fees.
DDES will remain a self-supporting entity under this new fee structure.
3.
Create a Rural Land Use and Permitting Unit
In the last twenty years King County has seen the incorporation of ten new cities and the annexation of thousands of acres of formerly urban unincorporated areas.  These incorporations and annexations have greatly reduced DDES’ business.  To its credit, DDES consistently reduced staff as its workload decreased.  But even still, for some permit types, sixty-percent of the department’s workload comes from unincorporated urban areas located within potential annexation areas
.  The Growth Management Act encourages the annexation (or incorporation) of unincorporated urban areas, and many cities intend to annex these urban areas in the coming years.  Thus, DDES’ current workload relies heavily upon an urban customer base that is gradually going away.

Over time, the unincorporated rural area will become the primary customer base for building and land use permitting in King County.  We need to be proactive about identifying and designing the services that will be provided to a rural service area.  My proposal is to begin now to create a unit within DDES focused exclusively on rural land use and building services.  Using the considerable historical data DDES has on rural permits, my goal is to create a rural permitting and land use unit that is properly sized, responsive to specific issues in the rural area, and appropriately staffed to provide efficient and high quality customer service to the rural area.  
At the same time, the department will to continue to refine its processes and improve services in the remaining unincorporated urban areas until they become part of cities.  To do this effectively, I will be in frequent and close dialogue with the development community, the cities with potential annexation areas, and DDES staff.

I have directed DDES to begin the analysis process to develop a proposed rate structure with increased focus on fixed fees.  In developing this rate structure, DDES will collaborate with the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, which is also in the process of developing a new rate model focused on full cost recovery and long-term sustainability.  My goal is to implement the new fee structure in 2011, and I have directed DDES to work aggressively on the new model so that the revised financial projections can be folded into the development of the 2011 budget.  This model will be transparent to the County Council and the public at large.  It will show clearly all the costs related to process each permit type, assumptions made on average time per activity, and costs the department otherwise incurs (e.g. rent, insurance, etc.).  In the end, DDES will produce a simplified rate sheet listing permit types and the set prices associated with them.
  
These changes will be implemented in concert with the department’s bedrock need to advance to a heightened level of personal, professional, and reliable service delivery.  DDES is on a course to rebalance its resources with its actual workload requirements, reengineering many of its current processes so that they are more efficient, and faster, and to increasingly foster a culture of service excellence and mutual respect with our customers—both external and internal.  By making improvements within the department and by working collaboratively cross-departmentally, our customers will experience better service in the future.

Since I am not proposing to raise the hourly rate in 2010, DDES will need to prudently utilize reserves to meet a portion of 2010 expenses.  I’ve directed the Department to identify further reductions in 2010 expenses to minimize use of reserves.  Additionally, DDES will evaluate its current levels of reserves to ensure that they are at the most appropriate levels considering the economy and the fund’s current situation. I am mindful of the risk to not make a near-term decision that has a long-term financial detriment.
A separate but related issue is that DDES applied for a grant from the federal government to fund programs for energy efficiency and sustainability.  The amount awarded was about $200,000, and DDES was given permission by the federal agency to begin expending grant proceeds beginning January 1, 2010.  The work plan for this grant includes promoting Built Green buildings, LEED-certified projects, implementing the new State energy code, and partnering with utility providers on the Energy-Star conservation program.  The grant funds two FTEs through the end of 2010 to undertake the adopted work plan.
In Summary, my response to the budget proviso established through Ordinance 16717 is:
· To keep DDES’ hourly rate at the current level in the near term;

· To begin work now to develop a proposal for increased use of fixed fees beginning in 2011;

· To begin organizing a new unit within DDES to address permitting, development services, and land stewardship in the rural area;
· To partner with cities to address permitting in the remaining urban unincorporated areas;

· To accept the reductions contemplated in the budget ordinance proviso, with the understanding that two of the 15 FTEs would remain because they would be working on grant-funded activities through the end of 2010.
If you have any questions about these matters, please contact John Starbard, Acting Director, Department of Development and Environmental Services, at 206-296-6700, or via e-mail at john.starbard@kingcounty.gov .

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Tom Bristow, Chief of Staff




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

John Starbard, Acting Director, Department of Development and Environmental 
    Services

Bob Burns, Interim Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks

Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Management and Budget

� Agricultural land use and other permits are charged one-half the hourly rate, and in some cases only a maximum fee of $422 is charged.


� By contrast, about 70-percent of the department’s clearing and grading permits come from the rural area.


� Again, we presume from the outset that we will need to continue to have an hourly rate for certain kinds of permits.





